
 
Council Meeting 
September 20, 2022 

 
 

The Borough of Ben Avon Council met in a regular voting session on Tuesday, September 20, 
2022, virtually and at 7101 Church Avenue for the purpose of transacting General Business. 
President Richard Wagner presided and opened the meeting at 7:00 PM with the Pledge of 
Allegiance.   
 
 
ROLL CALL 
Council Members Present: Richard Wagner, Jennifer Bett, Russell Kuehner, Ken Opipery,  Kara 
Roggenkamp, Jim Thornton 
 
Council Members Absent: Tavia Washington 
 
Others Present: Mayor Melanie Hughes-Holcomb, Solicitor Weston Pesillo, Ohio Township 
Police Chief Joe Hanny, Emsworth Fire Company Chief Jim Kohl, JPC Chair Catherine Houska, 
Borough Secretary Terrie Patsch 
 
 
PUBLIC PARTICIPATION – there was no public participation  
 
 
BOROUGH REPORTS 
Mayor’s Report 
Mayor Holcomb reported a successful Avon Club fundraiser was held on Dickson Avenue, and 
she thanked Ohio Township Police for their assistance. She also noted that she had recently met 
with several film company representatives, however their projects in the Borough did not move 
forward.  
 
Mayor Holcomb reported she had been in contact with the Presbyterian Church, and they were 
allowing the Halloween Parade candy distribution to take place in front of the building following 
the Borough parade on October 29th. She reached out to Avonworth band to see if they had 
interest in marching this year and if it would fit into their schedule.  
 
 
Ohio Township Police Report – See Attachment “A” 
Chief Hanny reported another quiet month with 57 calls in the Borough. He reminded everyone 
of the upcoming I79 closures and detours, which should be the last for the year. 
 
 



 
 
Emsworth Volunteer Fire Company Report – See Attachment “B” 
Chief Kohl reported nine calls which included a house on Prospect Avenue which was struck by 
lightning.  He asked for further details on the upcoming Avon Club Fall Festival and stated that 
the VFC would like to bring three trucks over to the Borough. 
 
 
Solicitor’s Report – Executive Session requested to discuss litigation 
Solicitor Pesillo reported that a copy of the draft tax exemption ordinance was forwarded to the 
Council for their review. He stated that the municipality must pass the ordinance prior to 
January, 2023.  
 
 
September 6, 2022, Council Meeting 

Motion: Mr. Thornton; Second: Ms. Bett; Motion Carried by unanimous voice vote to 
approve the minutes of the September 6, 2022, council meeting as presented. 

 
 
FINANCIAL REPORTS 
Revenue & Expense Report 

Motion: Mr. Opipery; Second: Mr. Kuehner; Motion Carried by unanimous voice vote 
to approve the financial statement for August.                   

 
Mr. Opipery noted that the revenue was on track as expected, and expenses were slightly higher 
than last year at this time. This is partially due to an increase in the use of part-time Public 
Works laborers, solicitor fees and engineering fees for the upcoming road project.  
 
 
Accounts Payable 

Motion: Mr. Opipery; Second: Mr. Thornton; Motion Carried by unanimous voice vote 
to approve the Accounts Payable report and the paying of invoices in the amount of 
$101,053.34.        
 
 

2023 Minimal Municipal Obligation      
Mr. Opipery presented the calculations for the 2023 MMO (Minimum Municipal Obligation) for 
the general pension plan (Public Works) employees to the council for their review. The police 
pension plan is considered fully funded. 
 
 
COMMITTEE REPORTS 
Administration Report 
Ms. Bett discussed plans for the Council information booth at the Fall Festival, members’ 
participation and set up on the day of the event. 
 
 



 
 
Public Affairs & Communications  
Ms. Bett reported she was in contact with a web developer and is awaiting a proposal.  
 
 
Public Safety – See Attachment C 
Mr. Wagner noted that the Committee is closely monitoring all aspects of code enforcement and 
hopes to have a progress report with the Borough Secretary to check property status in the 
coming week. 
 
 
Public Works 
Mr. Opipery discussed the progress of the change orders and the next steps in that process.  
 
He noted there were sewer repairs on Walnut that need done immediately, and that Mele and 
Mele would be able to perform those repairs. He expressed concern that the road work scheduled 
for this year may need delayed until next year as time is running out to complete the roads by the 
end of September. 
 
 
Community of Governments  
Mr. Wagner stated that the next delegate meeting is tomorrow night at the Ben Avon Borough 
Hall. He said the deadline for the next gaming grant is this Thursday. 
 
 
Sustainability – no report given 
 
 
Special Projects  

Centennial Building Project – Mr. Wagner spoke with Senator Fontana about a current 
grant submission and increasing the amount requested from $200,000 to $300,000 for the 
elevator project. He stated that the first phase of the work on the building would be out 
for bid next month. 
 
 

NEW BUSINESS – there was no new business  
 
 
OLD BUSINESS – there was no old business 

 
 

EXECUTIVE SESSION - 
Motion: Mr. Thornton; Second: Ms. Bett; Motion Carried by unanimous voice vote to 
adjourn to Executive Session at 8:28 p.m. to discuss a zoning appeal. 
 



Motion: Ms. Bett; Second: Mr. Thornton; Motion Carried by voice vote to return to 
regular session at 8:44 p.m.  

 
 
MOTION TO ADJOURN 

Motion: Mr. Opipery; Second: Mr. Kuehner; Motion Carried by unanimous voice vote 
to adjourn the meeting at 8:45 p.m. 

 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
 

Terrie Patsch 
Borough Secretary 
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